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Assessment of the restructuration of perinatal care in the Ile de France region (1998-2009)

Creation of a health information system in partnership with the regional health authority and perinatal health professionals.
Background

Over the past 15 years in France, there have been marked changes in the organization of perinatal care and medical practices as a result of government policies to adapt health care provision to the level of risk of each pregnancy and to implement perinatal health networks. In the Ile-de-France (IDF) region (8 districts, including Paris), where one-fifth of babies are born, a survey in 1998 found that only 60% of very preterm babies were born in a level III perinatal centre (maternity with on-site neonatal intensive care - PCIII) with a variation of 40 to 80% between districts. Perinatal health was selected as a priority for the regional health authority’s 5 year plans in 1994, 1999 and 2006.  In order to evaluate changes in perinatal health care, an information system using validated and routinely available data was established from existing databases with the involvement of perinatal health professionals. 

Material and Methods:

Health certificates are filled out in maternity units for each live birth and sent to the maternal and child protection services in the district of residence. A common regional database including the certificates from all districts was constructed beginning in 2002.  

Hospital discharge summaries are available for all hospital stays in a maternity unit (mothers and babies, both live and stillborn) and in a neonatal unit (hospitalised newborns). Analyses of these data by department and health care facility have been available on-line since 2006. More detailed analyses start to be transmitted to the 12  perinatal health networks in the IDF region.

Results
Completeness of the data, assessed by comparing inclusions with civil birth registration data, was 93,3% for the health certificates and 95,4% for hospital discharge data. In 1998, 170 000 births took place in 135 maternity units with 8 PCIII, while in 2007, 179 000 births took place in 105 maternity units and 25% occurred in 12 PCIII.  Seventy-eight percent of very preterm babies and 80% of babies weighting less than 1500g, were born in a PCIII with a variation between districts from 74 to 84%. An analysis of two networks situated in the same district made it possible to identify differences in need (higher very preterm birth rates and multiple birth rates in one network, for instance) and the impact of not having a PCIII located within the geographical catchment area of the network (inborn rates were 74% without a PCIII and 91% with a PCIII). 

Conclusion

In addition to providing a regional vision of restructuration over the last 10 years, this work underscores the importance of analysis on the level of the perinatal network in order to assess population needs and the adequacy of health care provision. Extension of these analyses to all networks within the department will contribute to better evaluation and planning of maternity and neonatal care.  

